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                    Lilleshall Parish Council
                                Lilleshall Memorial Hall
                                   Hillside, Lilleshall, Newport,   
                                   Shropshire, TF10 9HG
                            Telephone:  01952 676379
                       Email: lilleshallparishcouncil@gmail.com

   





Minutes of the Ordinary Council Meeting of Lilleshall Parish Council 
held at 7.00pm, Monday 5th September 2016, at Lilleshall Memorial Hall.
PRESENT:  Councillors: A Baker, C Baker, K Cherrington, P Millard, D Shaw, B Taylor (Chairman) and J Taylor.
STAFF:       C Binnington (Clerk)
There was 5 members of the public present
1. Welcome 
Councillor B Taylor welcomed Councillors and visitors to the meeting. 
2. Apologies
All Councillors were present.

Borough Councillor Andrew Eade asked that his apologies be noted.
3. Declaration of Interest
None.
4. Public Session

Local residents raised the following concerns:
· Mr Phillip Hawkins was unhappy with the budget inset included in the Parish newsletter and felt that the original layout was a better explanation of the budget.
· Mrs Linda Parker was unhappy with how the annual accounts were presented and asked that the reserves were detailed and explained clearly.
· Mr Graham Platt wanted to make sure that  Councillors gave the agenda item on noticeboards their full consideration,  as he felt that 4the noticeboard on the Youth Centre is in a poor state of repair.  A request for a list of meeting dates to be provided on both noticeboards.
· Mrs Linda Parker raised an issue that the Youth Centre noticeboard information is out of date and information on the end of year accounts was only available on the Memorial Hall noticeboard, which isn’t the Parish Council’s official noticeboard.  She requested that minutes of meetings are posted on the noticeboard as not all residents have computer aceaccess to download them.  
· Mrs Freda Beech commented on how nice the village is looking now that the footpaths have been completed.  She also suggested that it would be nice to see more flowers in the village.  Councillor Shaw reported that following the recent open forums, suggestions for hanging baskets around the village were noted.

5. Previous Minutes

Proposed by Councillor Millard, Seconded by Councillor C Baker

RESOLVED that the Committee agreed to accept the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 46th July 2016.

Proposed by Councillor C Baker, Seconded by Councillor J Taylor

RESOLVED that the Committee agreed to accept the minutes of the Parish Council Planning meeting on the 10th August 2016.


6. Matters arising from previous minutes
Councillor A Baker reported that Andrew Craddock gave permission for the pruning of the trees around the tennis courts and the work has now been carried out.
Issues around authorisation of expenditure and refurbishment of noticeboards were dealt with later in the meeting.

7. Allotments
Councillor J Taylor reported that she had met with the Chairman of the Allotment Association, who updated that the group have been successful in obtaining a grant from Awards for All to extend the fencing along the perimeter of the allotment.  A working party is being set up amongst plot holders to help cut back the overgrown hedges and tidy up the site prior to the fencing being erected.  
Councillor J Taylor has assisted the Allotment Society in applying for a grant from Veolia to purchase water butts for every plot to help conserve water.  Members have taken on board requests to reduce the use of hose pipes and some plot holders have already purchased water butts
The Allotment Society requested that the gravel on the pathways is topped up at a cost of around £168 for 3 x tonne bags.

Proposed by Councillor J Taylor, Seconded by Shaw
RESOLVED that the Committee agreed to provide 3 tonnes of gravel for the allotment pathways as part of the allotment maintenance schedule, with any additional cost to be taken from reserves.

8. Cricket Club
Councillor Shaw has been in contact with Ian Bate and Andy Holroyd from Lilleshall Cricket Club to look at a collaboration between the Cricket Club and the Parish Council to purchase the land from Andrew Craddock on which it is built. Negotiations would need to take place with several family members before a decision to sell the land can be agreed.  The Club would look at extending the club house as well as the pitch and resurface the car park if the sale was approved.  The cricket club are now a stakeholder in the Lilleshall Neighbourhood Plan.
 
9. Street Lighting
Councillor Shaw updated that following his meeting with a representative from EON, who are currently supplying street lighting to Newport, Church Aston and Edgmond, EON have carried out an inspection of all street lights in the Parish for safety and quality.  The inspection highlighted asbestos in columns and some censors hanging down, which caused the lights to come on in the day.  The cost to make the lights safe is £5600, plus the cost of LED lighting for either dimmable or non-dimmable lights to be provided.  By using dimmable lights at night, a saving of 75% can be achieved.

EON have forwarded Councillor Shaw a cost for maintaining the street lights and he has calculated a 5 year replacement programme using a Public Works loan providing that the Parish Council put a £20,000 deposit down.  Savings from the replacement programme would repay the loan.  
ACTION: Councillor Shaw to put together a proposal for the October meeting.

Councillor A Baker suggested that rather than waste time getting three quotes for the street lighting replacement programme, he suggested that the Clerk contact other parishes.  
ACTION:  The Clerk to contact Newport Town Council and Church Aston Parish Council to see if they have a framework to carry out the upgrade

10. Neighbourhood Plan Update
Councillor Shaw gave an update on the Neighbourhood Plan and explained different aspects.  The Parish Council can delegate a local green space and have it incorporated as part of the Local Plan or the Neighbourhood plan, but it must be attached to the village.  The landowner is unable to stop the Parish Council delegating an area green space and this could even be applied to The Croft.
With the potential development of 1750 houses, shops and a school in Lilleshall and the surrounding area, Councillor Shaw suggested that the Parish Council write to Telford & Wrekin Planning Department asking them to hold their resolve and incorporate the land inside the Strategic Landscape area and offered to draft a letter on behalf of the Parish Council.

11. Authorisation of Expenditure
Councillor A Baker referred to his previous request at the July Council meeting for a written principle for the authorisation of expenditure in the absence of the Clerk in cases of emergency.  He has since contacted SALC and the following information from Dianne Dorrell was circulated:
4.5 of the Model Financial Regulations states:- 
In cases of extreme risk to the delivery of council services, the clerk may authorise revenue expenditure on behalf of the council which in the clerk’s judgement it is necessary to carry out. Such expenditure includes repair, replacement or other work, whether or not there is any budgetary provision for the expenditure, subject to a limit of [£500]. The Clerk shall report such action to the chairman as soon as possible and to the council as soon as practicable thereafter.
Mrs Dorrell suggested that the Parish Council then add a further sentence to this:-

“In exceptional circumstances, in the absence of the clerk, due to sickness or holidays, the Chairman of the Council and one other Councillor may authorise such expenditure.”

Mrs Dorrell reported that there is nothing written down to this effect and that it might be more appropriate to delegate such matters to a “Finance and General Purpose Committee” which would need to be called urgently in the absence of the clerk.

Councillor A Baker asked Councillors to include the above recommendation In Standing Orders.
Proposed by Councillor A Baker, Seconded by Councillor C Baker
RESOLVED that the Committee agreed that the recommendation from SALC be included in Standing Orders and that the Chairman and one other Councillor may authorise expenditure in the absence of the Clerk in cases of exceptional circumstance.

12. Finance Update
A typing error was highlighted in the bank reconciliation, which was then deferred to the next meeting.

13. Code of Conduct Training
               The Chairman advised the Committee that it was recommended that Councillors attend training 
	opportunities to keep up to date with current legislation and suggested that Councillors attend this 
               free training session which is being provided by Telford & Wrekin Council.

14. Correspondence
The Clerk updated that she has had a letter from Telford Samaritans asking for a donation.  The Committee asked the Clerk to defer the request to the end of the financial year.
The Clerk reported that she is due to renew the Parish Council’s Insurance policy and that some of the Council’s assets have been undervalued in her opinion.  The Clerk has contacted a local builder for realistic prices to rebuild the bus shelters/ tennis pavilion and has therefore adjusted the asset register accordingly.   This review of assets has meant that the insurance premium will increase and the Committee agreed that the Clerk will work with the Chairman to secure a comprehensive insurance policy at best value.




15.  Date of Next Meeting
 Monday 3rd October 2016 at 7pm 
 Venue:  Lilleshall Memorial Hall
Councillor Shaw left the meeting at this point.
16.  Exclusion of Press and Public
 To resolve that under Section 100(A) Local Government Act 1972 , the press and public be  
                excluded from the remainder of the meeting for the following item of business on the   
  grounds they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the Acts.

17. Noticeboards
Councillors discussed the quote obtained for the refurbishment of the Youth Centre Noticeboard and felt that the cost was high.
Councillor A Baker offered to refurbish the noticeboard at no labour costs to the Parish Council except for the cost of materials required to complete the task.  The Chairman expressed the Committees thanks to Councillor A Baker for his help with this matter.

18. Bus Shelters
The Committee discussed the ongoing rolling programme of bus shelter maintenance and the Clerk drew their attention to the costs already incurred for the maintenance of the first three bus shelters.  The Clerk recommended caution before committing to further maintenance until a structured programmed could be agreed.  The Committee disagreed as they felt that the bus shelters by the Youth Club and opposite Stone Row were in urgent need of attention.

Proposed by Councillor A Baker, Seconded by Councillor Millard
RESOLVED that the Committee agreed for Councillor A Baker to contact Lion Property Services to begin work on the bus shelters by the Youth club and opposite Stone Row. 


[bookmark: _GoBack]The meeting closed at 8:20pm
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